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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, April 10, 2013
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

.
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:34 a.m. on Wednesday, April 10, 2013, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.
In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair); Council Member John Crescimbeni was excused; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Commissioners Edward J. Fleming, Jr. and John Godfrey were excused; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Peggy Sidman, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Dave Roman, Mayor’s Office; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Mike Hollingsworth, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; John Flowe, Betsey Deuerling and Tom Mallett, Environmental Quality Division; John Nooney; Ron Littlepage, David Bauerlein,Florida Times-Union; Joe Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record;  Executive Council Assistant Kevin Kuzel (Love); Legislative Assistant Marilyn Allen; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the March 13, 2013 Waterways Commission meeting.
Dr. Quinton White provided the Commission with the monthly St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees.   Noting that spring was here, Dr. White reported that manatees and dolphins have returned to our waterways.  He reported that the salinity in the river at Jacksonville University was high, explaining that we have not had enough rain; a high rainfall was surrounded  by an ongoing drought.  Water temperature in the river is up and will continue to rise.  The water temperature in the river is not driven by the daytime highs but by the nighttime lows.
Dr. White indicated that it has been a bad year for manatees, in general.  There have been eight (8) manatee fatalities, to date, in Duval County: 5 caused by cold stress; 2 with undetermined causes; and 1 that was not recovered.  So far, there have been a record 463 manatee deaths statewide.  Dr. White characterized the red tide bloom in Southwest Florida as the “major culprit.”  241 manatee deaths in southwest Florida have been attributed to the red tide bloom---algae that generate neurotoxins.  In the absence of grass beds, manatees feed on toxic plants.  There were 80 manatee fatalities in the Indian River Lagoon area, casualties of the red tide bloom.  The red tide bloom results in the manatees succumbing to respiratory distress.
The annual synoptic flights were cancelled this year because a sufficient cold front did not come through.  Synoptic flights are collaborative  operations involving nineteen to twenty environmental and government agencies flying simultaneously to locate and count as many manatees possible and arrive at an estimate for a statewide manatee population.  Normally, a cold front forces manatees to congregate in warm springs or power plant outfalls; there was no sufficient cold front this year.  The estimated manatee population of 5,000 is based on previous years’ synoptic counts.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Dr. White what was the status of the arrangement with the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary that he (Dr. White) had previously cited.  Dr. White had previously reported on an arrangement that JU had with the Coast Guard Auxiliary regarding the latter assisting in collecting data on Coast Guard Auxiliary flights.  Dr. White indicated that JU is working with the Coast Guard Auxiliary in Savannah; they had a meeting a month ago.  Dr. Gerard Pinto will be flying with the Coast Guard Auxiliary later this month.
Council Member Lori Boyer inquired as to whether red tide could exist in tributary creeks and other waterways and could it be there right now.  She called to the Commission’s attention water bodies in a local creek that has a red film atop the surface.  Dr. White replied that there has been no red tide reported in Northeast Florida.  In the past, the only red tide reported was off-shore; it was more likely to be found in salty waters off-shore rather than inland fresh water bodies.  Ms. Boyer reported that the local creek that she cites is located in Whatley Park in San Marco, two blocks away from the St. Johns River.
Dr. White explained that red tide is the result of excessive fertilizer and nutrient run-off that has made its way to the waterways.

Dr. White next reported on the results of a recently conducted and released Jacksonville University poll that sought to gauge the public’s attitude toward the St. John’s River.  The poll surveyed respondents in Northeast and Central Florida.  Dr. White indicated that people who work with river issues and are around the river a significant amount of time think that the river is important and was under the impression that area residents shared that belief; what the poll found was that more people felt that the Navy base was more important than the St. Johns River.  Results of the poll indicate that people do not consider swimming in the river, they do not boat on the river, nor do they look for wildlife in the river.  The people in Jacksonville and the 904 area code area have a higher opinion of and place a higher value on  the river than those who live south of us.  South of the 904 area code, a lower percentage of people were concerned about the river; fewer people saw a direct link between the St. Johns River environment and the economy.
Commissioner Pringle felt that the Jacksonville Waterways Commission should be more engaged in raising the public’s awareness to the significance, value and opportunities of the St. Johns River and its tributaries. Commissioner Gary Anderson described a new program that the Duval County Schools have initiated to enhance the awareness of our coastal environment.  The program is called the Coastal Science Magnet Program; its curriculum is designed to integrate the coastal environment throughout the entire curriculum.  The schools that encompass the program are Terry Parker High School, Mayport Middle School and Mayport Elementary School.  The program and curriculum enhance awareness of our natural environment.  Dr. White has been in an advisory capacity for the program for a number of years.  He characterized the curriculum as an immersion into environmental studies.  In an English course, a student would be reading material that is related to the ocean, when doing math, material that is related to science.
The Commission next heard a presentation on Jacksonville Tributary Water Quality by John Flowe, Betsy Deuerling and Tom Mallett of the Environmental Quality Division of the Neighborhoods Department.
At the outset, Betsy Deuerling, an environmental scientist/engineer, explained the mission of the Environmental Quality Division, namely, to protect the public’s health and the publicly-owned natural environment.  Among the areas that the division monitors and analyzes are air quality, surface water quality, groundwater resources and landscape irrigation & fertilizer.  The Water Quality Division’s mission in protecting the water environment includes monitoring ambient water quality, illicit discharge detection and elimination, enforcing the irrigation and fertilizer ordinance, structural stormwater inspections and sanitary sewer overflow and lift station inspections.  The division has been monitoring water quality and responding to water pollution complaints since the 1980s.  The St. Johns River is regularly monitored.  She reported that just the previous day (April 9th) the division collected 10 samples from 10 different sites to look at salinity, nutrient and phosphate compounds.  The samples were analyzed by the division’s laboratory.

The waterways are monitored for fecal coliform bacteria.  Portions of our waterways are impaired by fecal coliform bacteria.  Fecal Coliform bacteria can originate from any warm-blooded animals (humans, birds, livestock, wild animals and pets).  The bacteria are an indicator of the possible presence of pathogens.   The Clean Water Act mandated the creation of a Basin Management Action Plan (BMAP).  The BMAP determines if a stream or tributary fails to meet its designated use.  The BMAP develops procedures to verify if a stream or water body is impaired by Fecal Coliform Bacteria or other pollutants.  The BMAP implements the Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL).  The TMDL is the maximum amount of a pollutant that a waterbody can assimilate while maintaining its designated uses.  
Ms. Deuerling discussed various sites on Tributary BMAP I (December 2009) that the Environmental Quality Division was responsible for monitoring.  Those sites included: Terrapin Creek, Newcastle Creek, Deer Creek, Hogan Creek, Big Fishweir Creek, Butcher Pen Creek, Miller Creek, Miramar Creek and Open Creek.  In August 2010, the City’s Environmental Quality Division was responsible for monitoring the following sites on BMAP II:  Blockhouse Creek, Trout River Middle Reach, Trout River Lower Reach, Moncrief Creek, McCoy’s  Creek, Wills Branch, Williamson Creek, Fishing Creek, Craig Creek, Pottsburg Creek, and Deep Creek, Cormorant Branch, Greenfield Creek, Sherman Creek and Hopkins Creek.  The goal was to reduce the level of tributary fecal coliform in those bodies.  She noted that the collection of data for the Tributary Basin Management Action Plans began in 1996.
Ms. Deuerling explained that the City is committed to phasing out septic tanks in conjunction with JEA sewer system infrastructure development projects, with connections dependent upon JEA project resources.  

To generate awareness of the efforts underway and projects to rid our waterways of pollutants and return the St. Johns River to better health, Ms. Deuerling indicated that the City sponsors public education and outreach programs.  In conjunction with the University of North Florida, the Environmental Protection Board will host the 2013 Environmental Symposium on August 23, 2013 at the UNF University Center.

Council Member Lori Boyer inquired about the status of the septic tank phase-out plan and whether or not funds from the storm water fees were allocated for those projects.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked if the City continues to issue permits for septic tanks. 

John Flowe explained that the City does not issue any permits for septic tanks.  Rather, the Duval County Health Department issues septic tank permits.  The State of Florida authorizes  the Health Department to issue septic tank permits.
The Commission next heard St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman provide an update on St. Johns River issues.  She began her remarks by characterizing the resignation of Vince Seibold as Environmental Quality Division’s Chief as a genuine loss.  She worked very closely with Mr. Seibold on the fertilizer and irrigation ordinances and other issues.
Ms. Rinaman voiced concern and said she opposes that aspect of the Administration’s Reorganization Plan that would move the Environmental Quality Division from the Neighborhoods Department to the purview of the Public Works Department.  The Environmental Quality Division often has to monitor work done by the Public Works Department and from time to time cite Public Works for infractions.
There are a number issues being deliberated in Tallahassee in the current legislative session that have significant impacts on our environment.  There are numerous bills moving through the legislature dealing with water quality and water supply issues.  Ms. Rinaman indicated that Florida has a serious nutrient problem and that the St. Johns Riverkeeper has been working with the State and the Environmental Protection Administration for stronger standards.  Ms. Rinaman cited issues that directly affect the red tide phenomena that Dr. White addressed.  There are plans currently being crafted for nutrient prevention. The proposed plans, however, do not go far enough; a stronger, more proactive plan is needed.  Under the proposed plan, no protections are triggered until the pollution is already bad, until algal blooms have surfaced.  Loopholes in the proposed legislation are problematic.   75% of Florida waterways could be exempt from tougher standards.  Ms. Rinaman contended that it is cheaper to prevent nutrients from entering our waterways than to undertake subsequent restoration work; it is a health issue to protect our waterways, the manatees, wildlife and people.
A second piece of proposed legislation going through is a streamlining bill that has been dubbed an environmental “cluster bomb.”  The measure was characterized as an environmental “cluster bomb” by Audubon Florida because the measure focuses on environmental regulations across a broad spectrum; it would undo 25 environmental protections currently in place.  The measure is so broad that it has attracted special interests and lobbyist groups whose amendments would undo their accountability for agreements on water resources.  One amendment that environmentalists are fighting is an amendment being pushed by Georgia-Pacific that would abrogate the negotiated agreement reached last year on its St. Johns River pipeline.  Ms. Rinaman explained that this is a 40-page bill; many legislators do not know what is actually in the measure.  She indicated that she would be meeting with the bill’s sponsors and the St. Johns River legislative caucus to apprise them of the overarching concerns about the bill and its negative impact on our water resources.  The Senate (“environmental cluster bomb”) bill is Senate Bill #1684 and is sponsored by Senator Altman; the House Bill, #999, is sponsored by Representative Patronis.
Ms. Rinaman announced that the annual Silver Springs Forum would be held in mid-May at the Wyndham in Jacksonville and she would be sending out information on this upcoming event.

In New Business, Commissioner Scott Shine noted that Vince Seibold was supposed to have apprised the Commission on water testing for the shellfish bed initiative.  Mr. Shine suggested that this matter be placed on the agenda for the next Waterways Commission agenda.  He also indicated that Jody McDaniel had informed him that the State had approved permits for two new artificial reefs; he suggested that because they are making a significant financial contribution to the artificial reef program, that the Jacksonville Offshore Fishing Club be asked to offer some recommendations for names for the new artificial reefs; the Coastal Conservation Association (CCA) could also be asked, as well.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges said that from an e-mail from John Nooney, he learned that a new boat cruise operation was coming to Jacksonville, the Foxy Lady Cruise.  He wanted to know why the Waterways Commission was not apprised of this and if Captain Suber had any information.  Captain Suber indicated that the Foxy Lady concern, a Green Bay operation, would be buying a vessel and naming it the Lady Jacksonville or Jacksonville Lady; that the vessel would be similar to the Jacksonville Princess that docked at the Crown Plaza and provided private, chartered cruises.  The Lady Jacksonville, which would be permanently docked at the River City Brewery, would offer daily cruises.
Commissioner Gary Anderson announced that he would be scheduling a meeting of the FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) Subcommittee to meet within the next couple of weeks to assess where we are in the process of recommending projects.  He indicated that he wanted to hear from government agencies and from citizens, as well, to assess where we are and where we are going with potential projects and to get any input on existing projects.
Council Member Lori Boyer commended Commissioner Anderson for wanting to get a jump on the FIND projects process and suggested that to get citizens input on recommendations for projects,  the Commissioner might get on the agenda of the six CPACs throughout the City that meet once a month.  Council Member Boyer suggested that this would provide the Commissioner a means to get a neighborhoods perspective on recommendations.

In New Business, John Nooney read an e-mail that he had sent to the City Council after watching the City Council meeting the previous evening.  Mr. Nooney castigated the Council passing as an emergency an appropriation in the amount of $20,000 to purchase new chairs for the Council.  He cited numerous waterways projects that he felt would have been more suitable for the funds appropriated for the new furniture.  Mr. Nooney continued his advocacy for a floating dock next to Berkman Plaza.
Both Commissioners Ralph Hodges and Ray Pringle, Jr., lauded the Council for its decision to replace the chairs currently in use, citing the discomfort that they both have felt in the course of Waterways Commission meetings in the Chamber.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:34 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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